ACRL Government Relations Committee Meeting

Minutes

January 25, 2009

Present: Jonathan Miller, Chair; Tim Dodge; Donald Frank; Marvel Maring; Mike McLane; Rickey Best; Karen Malenfant Kristin Murphy.

The Government Relations Committee met in a joint meeting with the ACRL Copyright Committee.  Corey Williams of the Washington Office and Prudence Adler of ARL presented.  Williams reported that House Judiciary Committee Chairman John Conyers has abolished the Subcommittee on Courts, the Internet, and Intellectual Property for the 111th Congress.  Intellectual Property and Copyright issues will be handled by the full committee.  Former sub-committee chair Howard Berman (D-Calif.) may keep an eye on copyright issues at the international level as Chair of the House Foreign Affairs Committee.  Speculation exists that Berman may be interested in putting together an Intellectual Property Task Force.
The passage of the Pro-IP Act in the 110th Congress means that President Obama will have the opportunity to appoint a Copyright Czar.  Obama has indicated that he wants to appoint a Chief Technology Officer as well.  Adler noted that the position of Copyright Czar is established in law, whereas the Chief Technology Officer is not.  It is not clear at present what the working relationship between these two positions will be.
Orphan works legislation passed the Senate during the 110th Congress, but was bogged down in the House. Senator Hatch is the major sponsor of the legislation in the Senate, having proposed the Shawn Bentley Orphaned Works Act.  The Copyright Office has identified Orphan works as a priority for this Congress, and it is anticipated that the Senate version of the bill will be reintroduced.  Adler noted that the House version of the bill never had a “champion” to advocate for the bill.

Section 108 is an area of interest for the Copyright Office.  This will be an exploratory year in which the Office will seek input; ACRL and ARL will provide information.  It is not anticipated that legislation will be sought in this area.  The Washington Office has created the Section 108 “spinner.”  Contact the office for copies.
The ACTA (Anti-Counterfeiting Trade Agreement) Treaty, which was in the works during the last part of the Bush administration, will apparently not be a priority for the Obama administration.  Little knowledge of ACTA proposals were known until the treaty information was posted in Australia.

The Digital Media Copyright Act (Section 1201) is in its third year rulemaking phase.  An exception had been granted allowing music and journalism faculty the opportunity to save and use media and film for use in classroom instruction.  The images could be stored in departmental libraries, but the exception limited use to specific subject faculty.  During this rulemaking period, efforts will be made to continue the exceptions provided for media and film use, but to allow the expansion of use to all faculties.
Adler reported that ARL is working with consumer electronics and searching groups to limit damages for statutory violations of the copyright law, and that the groups are looking for legislation to support.

Open access to federally funded research – while nothing yet has happened, publishers are seeking to have legislation introduced to reverse NIH regulations requiring the deposit of research funded with federal dollars.  The Obama administration might address this issue by an Executive Order and/or an OMB Circular.

It is apparent from recent orders by the Obama administration that there is a reversal of the Bush administration’s actions in favor of secrecy to one of openness.  Issues surrounding FOIA will remain.

The Google Book settlement agreement.  The judge has asked for participants to file comments regarding the settlement by early May.  The agreement is 146 pages long; Jonathan Band has created a 24 page guide posted on the Washington Office site.  The Washington Office also hosted a panel discussion on the settlement.  Major concerns include inadequate access; international materials; user privacy.  OITP has created a website relative to the settlement.  An article in the New York Review of Books discusses the settlement, which will not be final until after the comments period.
Government Information.  The Federal Depository Library Program, begun in the 1800s, has not been revised since 1962 when regional and selective depositories were created.  The paper-centric legislation is antiquated and does not meet the collaborative needs of the digital age.  Regional depositories, which are required to keep everything issued in paper and/or film (that has not been superseded) are under increasing pressure due to costs associated with maintaining and providing access to a collection that is now mostly available digitally.  Within the past six months, two regional depositories have relinquished their status.

ARL has provided a prospectus on what the impact on the regional depositories are (available on the ARL homepage) and is working on a White Paper discussing a “re-transitioning” of the regionals.  The paper will include a discussion of what new services need to be added.  GPO has issued a draft report which was “rich” with information on the health of the depository system.  In a survey, ten regional library directors indicated that they were considering surrendering regional status.  However, the Joint Committee on Government Printing has not shown an interest in introducing legislation to alter the depository system.
Relative to government information, President Obama has issued an executive order revoking the Bush-Cheney rules regarding Presidential Records, limiting decision making on access to the records to the office of the President.  The Department of Justice has been directed to do an environmental scan on the status of Freedom of Information Act requests.  Obama’s executive orders have stressed a presumption of openness for government information.  The Office of Management and Budget has been directed to approve efforts for the dissemination of information to the public.  There will be a 120 day review of dissemination of information activities of federal agencies.  The Obama administration understands technology and the implications of the need for public access to digital information.
Following the completion of the briefing, the Government Relations Committee began deliberations.  Kristin Murphy gave a report on the functionality of Capwiz software for being able to map congressional members with their committee assignments, and to merge information on ACRL members in an effort to target recruitment efforts for the Library Advocacy program.  The system is very robust.  McLane brought up the need for training to ensure that members know how to use the software.  This is the second year that ALA is providing funding support for Capwiz.  ACRL and the committees need to advocate continued funding for the software in order to support advocacy efforts.  Miller asked Malenfant to express the Committee’s support for maintaining Capwiz and its continued development.
Miller gave a report on the actions of the Legislative Assembly.  The Assembly advocates support for the reauthorization of the LSTA. The Government Relations Committee joined in recommending to the ACRL Board that support be given to the reauthorization efforts.

Miller next began a discussion with the Government Relations Committee on its legislative agenda.  Six items were listed from last year (Government Information; Orphan Works; Network Neutrality; Fair-Use and Anti-Circumvention; Public Access to federally funded research; and Copyright Section 108).  Miller asked if these six should remain priorities, or if things should be dropped and added.  A consensus was reached that these items remained a priority.  Miller asked for a ranking of the six.  Following deliberations, the Committee recommended the following priority for the issues:

1. Government Information

2. Orphan Works

3. Public Access to Federally Funded Research

4. Copyright Section 108

5. Network Neutrality

6. Fair-Use and Anti-Circumvention

The goal is to have the ACRL Board approve prior to National Legislative Day (May 11 and 12, 2009).  Miller asked that draft sections of the issues be forwarded to the Committee by February 25.  He will send the final reports to Malenfant by March 10th
Miller next asked for approval of the minutes from the annual meeting of the Committee in Anaheim.  McLane moved approval, Dodge seconded.  The minutes were approved.

McLane provided a report for the Legislative Advocacy program.  Currently, there are 45 advocates.  The next six months will be used for targeted recruitment.  McLane has written articles on the program for CogNotes and ACRL News.  He has provided an article to the ALA President’s office for use, and has co-written an article for the Eastern New York Chapter Newsletter of ACRL.  Miller reported that he has written an article for the Florida chapter on the Advocacy program as well.  

McLane also attended the ACRL Chapters Council and provided information on the Advocacy program.  He asked that each member of the Government Relations Committee agree to serve as an Advocate.  The only requirement is that individuals be a member of the national ACRL.  No national meeting attendance is required; individuals can be effective dealing with the local office of their representative.

The short term goals of the Advocacy program are to have 100 members by the annual meeting in Chicago in July.  Ultimately, the goal is for at least one advocate in every congressional district.

McLane and Miller discussed the possibility of getting time during the ACRL president’s program in July to recruit advocates.  President Linke’s program will feature Stephanie Vance.  McLane and Malenfant will discuss the possibility with Linke.  Efforts are underway to have a webinar on advocacy prior to Library Legislative Day on the Hill (May 11th and 12th, 2009).  Malenfant mentioned the possibility of providing travel grants to the advocates with the Government Relations Committee’s allocation.  The Committee would need to develop criteria for awarding the grants within a month.

National Library Legislative Day.  As the Government Relations Committee provides lunch and a speaker for the academic librarians attending the event, Malenfant mentioned names of possible speakers.  Among the suggestions are Arnie Duncan (Secretary of Education) or an under-secretary who focuses upon Higher Education; a representative of the Middle State’s Accrediting Agency; a, representative from the Chronicle of Higher Education, Educause, the National Association of College University Attorney’s, Jonathan Brand (to speak about the Google settlement) or possibly the Intellectual Property Czar if s/he is appointed in time.  Best suggested possibly someone from the Copyright Office to discuss the review of Section 108.  Malenfant will discuss topics with the Washington Office staff to determine a strategic issue to focus on the Legislative Day.  This will help to identify the speaker.
Miller discussed that his service as Chair is scheduled to conclude at the July meeting.  There is a possibility for an exception to be made that would allow him to continue as Chair.  The ACRL Board is discussing ways to improve committee operations.  The Government Relations Committee members feel that the learning curve is sufficiently steep that the Committee should investigate having a Vice-Chair / Chair-elect position who can train with the Chair.  The Chair is responsible for attending meetings of the Legislative Assembly, Legislative Day on the Hill, the Committee on Legislative, and the Coordinating Committee.  Miller and Malenfant will discuss the possibility of having either a Vice Chair / Chair-elect or a Co-Chair position established for the committee.  Miller asked if anyone was interested in that position – Dodge said that he would be if his Dean could provide funding.  Best said if Dodge could not, he would be willing.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:04 p.m..Respectfully submitted,

Rickey Best
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